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REPORT 
CM/10.1/21.03 
 
 
Subject: Remote Attendance by Councillors at Council Meetings 
 
TRIM No: SF20/3852 
 
Author: Evan Hutchings, Executive Manager, Governance and Risk  
 
Director: Karen Mobbs, General Counsel  
 
 

RECOMMENDATION:  
 
That Council:  
 
1. Permits Councillors to attend meetings of Council and Committees of Council remotely by audio-

visual link in exceptional circumstances. 
 

2. Notes that clause 1 above will apply from the date upon which the Regulation is amended to amend 
the Model Code of Meeting Practice until 31 December 2021. 
 

3. Notes that members of the public will be permitted to physically attend the gallery (Tamarama 
Room) at meetings of Council and Committees of Council, with the number of attendees to be up to 
25. 
 

4. Makes a submission in response to the Office of Local Government consultation paper titled ‘Remote 
Attendance by Councillors at Council Meetings’ in support of continuing the ability of Councillors to 
attend meetings of Council and Committees of Council remotely by audio-visual link in exceptional 
circumstances.  
 

1. Introduction/Background 
 
In response to COVID-19, amendments were made to the Local Government (General) Regulation 2005 (the 
Regulation) relating to the Model Code of Meeting Practice, to permit Councillors to attend meetings of 
Council and Committees of Council remotely by audio-visual link. These provisions expire on 25 March 
2021, meaning that from 26 March 2021 attendance by Councillors at meetings reverts to ‘in-person’ only.  
 
The Office of Local Government (OLG), in Circular 21-01 (Attachment 1), has advised that the Regulation is 
to be amended again to permit Councillors to attend and participate in meetings remotely but only in 
‘exceptional circumstances’. The expiry of the Regulation on 25 March 2021 also results in the return of the 
physical attendance of members of the public at meetings of Council and Committees of Council, subject to 
compliance with relevant Public Health Orders. 
 
OLG has also issued a consultation paper to seek views on proposed amendments to the Model Code of 
Meeting Practice for councils in NSW to allow councillors to attend meetings remotely by audio-visual link 
in certain circumstances (Attachment 2). 
 
2. Relevant Council Resolutions 
 
Nil.  
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3. Discussion 
 
Following amendments to the Local Government (General) Regulation 2005 that became effective in March 
2020, Council conducted its inaugural Council meeting (an extraordinary meeting) by video conference on 3 
April 2020. From that meeting, and up to and including the Council meeting of 15 September 2020, all 
meetings of Council and Committees of Council were conducted through that medium. From the Council 
meeting of 20 October 2020, all subsequent meetings of Council and Committees of Council have been 
conducted through a hybrid medium, whereby Councillors have the option to either physically attend the 
meetings at the Council Chambers or attend remotely by audio-visual link. While there have been some 
technical and practical issues, particularly initially, the meetings have generally operated effectively 
through this medium. 
 
The relevant Regulation expires on 25 March 2021, the result of which is that Council must revert to the 
provisions of the Code of Meeting Practice (clause 5.2) which specifies that a Councillor cannot participate 
in a meeting of the Council or of a Committee of the Council unless personally present at the meeting.  
 
However, OLG, in Circular 21-01, has advised that the Regulation is to be amended again to permit 
Councillors to attend and participate in meetings remotely but only in ‘exceptional circumstances’. 
Examples cited of exceptional circumstances where a Councillor is prevented from attending the meeting 
are illness, disability, carer responsibility, a natural disaster or being away from the local area on Council 
related business. The amendments to the regulation have yet to be made; however, based on the advice of 
OLG, Council should make a decision on whether it is going to permit Councillors to attend meetings 
remotely in exceptional circumstances in anticipation of the foreshadowed amendments. 
 
Should Council resolve to permit such attendance, it would become effective from the date of the 
commencement of the amended Regulation. The next meetings (Committees of Council) are scheduled for 
13 April 2021, with a Council Meeting scheduled for 20 April 2021. Representatives of OLG have advised 
that they are confident that the amended Regulation will be in effect prior to those dates. However, in the 
event that does not occur, there would be no option for Councillors to attend remotely in extenuating 
circumstances until the Regulation is amended. It should be noted that the amendments will be temporary 
and will expire on 31 December 2021. 
 
Further, should Council resolve to permit remote attendance under the terms outlined above, this medium 
would be available for every meeting of Council and Committee of Council. This would therefore provide 
the option for staff, particularly non-Executive staff, to attend the meetings remotely. Should Council 
choose not to permit attendance by Councillors remotely, the use of that medium would be discontinued, 
also removing that option for staff. 
 
Notwithstanding Council’s decision regarding Councillors attending meetings remotely, the expiry of the 
current amended Regulation means that the public will once again be able to physically attend meetings at 
the Council Chambers from 26 March 2021. The advice from OLG is that up to 25 people will be able to be 
present in the gallery, with greater than 25 permitted provided the size of the meeting venue is sufficient to 
ensure there is at least two square metres of space (or whatever the prevailing Public Health Order 
prescribes) for each person (not including Councillors and staff) at the meeting venue. In view of the 
current configuration of the Council Chambers, the gallery will be located in the Tamarama Room. The area 
of the Tamarama Room, based on the current one person per square metre rule, aligns exactly with the 
permitted attendance of up to 25 people. 
 
OLG has also issued a consultation paper titled ‘Remote Attendance by Councillors at Council Meetings’ 
(Attachment 2) to seek views on proposed amendments to the Model Code of Meeting Practice to permit 
Councillors to attend meetings of Council and Committees of Council remotely under similar terms to that 
proposed in the temporary arrangements detailed above. It is noted that such amendments, should they be 
enacted, would not be mandatory for application by Council. Should Council wish to make a submission on 
this matter, it is recommended that it should resolve accordingly. Submissions close of 3 May 2021.   
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4. Financial impact statement/Time frame/Consultation 
 
There are no significant financial implications relating to this report. 
 
Should Council resolve to permit Councillor attendance at meetings of Council and Committees of Council it 
would become effective from the date of amendment of the Regulation through to 31 December 2021, 
following which the arrangements may or may not continue, depending upon outcomes of the consultation 
process, and any subsequent amendments to the Regulation/Model Code of Meeting Practice, and related 
Council resolution. 
 
Submissions in response to OLG’s consultation paper titled ‘Remote Attendance by Councillors at Council 
Meetings’ close on 3 May 2021. 
 
5. Conclusion 

 
Meetings of Council and Committees of Council have been generally operating effectively through the 
hybrid model and technology since the Council Meeting of 20 October 2020. Should Council wish for this 
medium to be available to Councillors to attend meetings remotely in exceptional circumstances, it is 
required to resolve accordingly. In the event that Council resolves in those terms, it would apply from the 
date of the amendment to the relevant regulation through to 31 December 2021. Should Council not 
resolve in those terms, Councillors will only be able to participate in a meeting of the Council or of a 
Committee of the Council by being personally present at the meeting.  
 
6. Attachments 

 
1. OLG Circular 21-01 ⇩  
2. OLG - Remote Attendance by Councillors at Council Meetings - Consultation Paper - March 2021 ⇩    
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